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Annual Neighborhood EventsAnnual Neighborhood Events
January
February
March
   Easter Egg Hunt 
April 
    Great American Clean-up
May
  Annual Pig Picking
June
July
  July 4th Parade and Picnic
August
  National Night Out
September
  Big Sweep Event
October
  Neighborhood Meeting
  Halloween Party in the Park
November
   Lighted Christmas Ball Workshop
December
  Lighted Christmas Balls
  Food Drive, Running of the Balls
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(continued on Page 3)

Changing of the ‘Hood

Dear Neighbors, 

As most of you are already aware, Joann Strack and 
I offi  cially announced at the board meeting this past 
Thursday evening (Feb. 22) that we will be stepping down 
as association co-presidents.  It was not our intention to 
step down at the same time but as fate would have it both 
of us now have additional workload responsibilities, as 
of this year,  that will take much more of our time.   We 
have both served for the past 8 years as co-presidents and 
also feel it is time for some new blood to take the helm.  
Speaking for both of us, it has been an honor to serve under 
such talented, committ ed and caring board members.  If 
you’re interested in serving as President/Co-Presidents, 

we want to hear from you! 



Sunset Hills Neighborhood Association
Board of Directors

President
Open

Vice-President
Open

Secretary
Kerry Meyers     kerry.meyers@gmail.com

Treasurer
Elaine Brune     sunsethillsgsonc@gmail.com 
Mail dues  to:   2504 Sylvan Rd.

Neighborhood Watch 
Mary Schwarz  720marybeth@gmail.com 
Scott  Michaels  scott michaels100@gmail.com

Neighborhood Watch / Block Captain Coordinator
Elaine Brune (South of Market) sunsethillsgsonc@
gmail.com
Jerry Pifer (North of Market) jpifer@earthlink.com

Transportation Committ ee Chair
Gerry Alfano      mtisdel@att .net  (336)272-3512

Social Events 
Lauren Davidson   laurendavidson1@gmail.com 
Britt any Semones  bsemones@gmail.com

Event Coordinators
Easter Egg Hunt - Open
Fourth of July - Open
Jane and Scott  Harkey scott @windshieldglass.com
Halloween in the park - 
Michael Driver michael@yourhometriad.com
Annual Pig Pickin - 
Gary Rogers  grgrlr@mindspring.com

Environmental Aff airs - OPEN

Garden Club Representative
MIchelle Togut togut@gmail.com

Web site coordinator
Robin Timmins     timmins203@gmail.com

Listserv coordinator
Carl Phillips          cwpjr5524@aol.com

Sources of Neighborhood Information
The Sunset Hills Neighborhood Association has 
a website, Facebook page, and a listserv. Many 
pictures of neighborhood events  appear in color on 
the website and on the Facebook page.

Get to know your neighbors in text and print and learn 
the news: htt p://www.sunsethillsneighborhood.org. 
The information tab contains a list of tradespeople 
recommended by neighbors. If you are not on the 
listserv go to Email listserv and submit your email 
address to be added as a member of the monitored 
listserv. The neighborhood Facebook page is:  
htt ps://www.facebook.com/SunsetHillsGSO

When you have a question about tradespeople, 
spot a stray dog or cat or note something unusual,  
submit a message to the listserv and the message 
goes out to all the members. The listserv is 
monitored to keep the messages relevant to this 
area and on topics about the neighborhood.  You 
must have paid your 2017 dues to submit a non-
emergency message to the listserv.
       
DUES are due in January. However, it is never 
too late to pay for the current year. Please remit 
your $10 directly to the treasurer, Elaine Brune 
at 2504 Sylvan Rd. Checks for more than $10 
will be accepted as donations to the Sunset 
Hills Neighborhood Association.

Historian
Troy Hopkins  troy.hopkins@lfg.com

Newslett er Team
Elaine Brune and bardsley-brune@triad.rr.com   
Roger Bardsley (336) 378-1990
Lauren Davidson laurendavidson1@gmail.com
Carlee Dempsey     dempseyc18@gmail.com
Carl Phillips          cwpjr5524@aol.com
Carole Pott er      cllindse@gmail.com
Marlene Pratt o    mrpsunset@gmail.com
Robin Timmins timmins203@gmail.com

Representative to the Neighborhood Congress
Mike Pendergraft,  Gerry Alfano



 

Ad and Photo Submission
Adobe InDesign is used for layout of the newslett er. 
All photos and graphics that are submitt ed should 
be high resolution (300 dpi plus). Photos should 
be sent as jpeg images. High resolution pdf is also 
good. Remember, it is always easy to change to 
72 dpi for the web, but not as good to change low 
resolution to high resolution. Please submit ads in 
the actual size you want.

If you have questions, please contact me at 
cllindse@gmail.com and I will be glad to help.

Rates for 2017 Newslett er 
Advertising

$20- biz card size      
$40- 1/4 pg (3.75 x 4.75)
$80- 1/2 pg (7.5x4.75)
$160- full pg(7.5x9.75)

Add $10 if your dues are not up-to-date. Contact 
Carl or Marlene (see Newslett er Team on page 2) to 
arrange for an ad. Then send your check to Elaine 
Brune, address on page 2. Thanks to our advertisers 
for helping to off set the cost of this newslett er.

(continued from Page 1)

While on the topic of change, it’s important that 
we continue to pay att ention to happenings in 
our vicinity.  The large stone home on Arden 
recently went up for auction.  We are not certain 
how the buyer will use this parcel of land in 
the future.  Will they live in it?  Sub-divide the 
property?  Can they do that?

There are a large number of vacant homes on 
the south side of Walker Ave owned now by the 
Cato company.  Is there a future plan to build 
high density housing in lieu of these old homes?  

To help answer these questions, we asked 
representatives from the City of Greensboro zoning 
department to att end our upcoming meeting to 
help us understand how the neighborhood might 
be changing in the years ahead.  

Please join us for a neighborhood meeting on 
Thursday, April 26, 6:30pm in the basement 
fellowship hall of First Christian Church on the 
corner of Overlook and Market Street.   We look 
forward to seeing you then. 

Carl Phillips and Joann Strack

City Launches Mobile App for 
Recycling and Trash Info

Greensboro Field Operations has launched a new 
mobile phone app – GSO Collects -- that tells 
residents everything they need to know about the 
City’s residential recycling and trash collection 
operations. The free app is available for Apple and 
Android. 

“If you get the GSO Collects App, you’ll never miss 
a collection again,” said Tori Carle, Greensboro’s 
recycling program manager. “The app let’s you set 
reminders to put out your yard waste, recycling, 
or that old chair you’ve got taking up space in 
the garage. The app will also notify you if there is 
any service change due to a holiday or inclement 
weather.” 

GSO Collects also helps residents determine 
which items are recyclable or should be taken to 
the household hazardous waste collection site. 
Visit www.greensboro-nc.gov/collects for more 
information and to use the desktop version of 
the app.

From the Neighborhood Congress



Greensboro recycling 
information on line

No matt er how much we read in individual 
messages from Tori Carle or articles in this 
newslett er there is always something else you 
want to know.

Use this website to answer your questions: 

http://www.greensboro-nc.gov/departments/
fi eld-operations/recycle 

The waste wizard is particularly good in 
determining what to put in the green can for 
the landfi ll or in the brown can for recycling. 
Unfortunately not everything we wish were 
recyclable is at this point. Maybe next year. To 
be recycled an item has to have a way to put it 
back to use. 



Sunset Hills Neighborhood Association Board Meeting
Thursday, February 23rd, 2018

7:00 p.m.

1. Carl Phillips and Joann Strack are stepping down from Co-President roles, due to increasing work demands 
and time constraints. We are thankful for all they have given to our community.

2. The suggestion was made to adjust the by-laws to include term limits.
3. A call will go out on the Sunset Hills Listserv, and the next SHNA newslett er, for open board positions.
4. The Sunset Hills Listserv needs a new coordinator.
5. There is a possibility that Yahoo may discontinue listserv services. Other platforms for the Sunset Hills 

Listserv were discussed. Google has a community listserv option called Google Groups, and Nextdoor also 
provides a similar platform. 

6. 111 Arden Place update and discussion about potential zoning issues, depending on the outcome of 
foreclosure auction

7. Newslett er: 
• Ads discussion
• Friday, March 2nd deadline for the March issue

8. Greenway Park is now Sunset Hills Park
• Discussion about future park plantings and projects
• Sunset Hills Park is a City of Greensboro park, not a private Sunset Hills neighborhood park
• Sunset Hills Garden Club has great relationships and partnerships with Parks & Rec and Greensboro 

Beautiful
• The Garden Club is assigning members responsibility for beds, and will put a call out to the 

neighborhood for more volunteers
• Want to keep the park natural and att ractive to birds, etc. 

9. Continued discussions about traffi  c and speed enforcement on Friendly Avenue and Elam Avenue
• We need to encourage safety, especially if GDOT wants to encourage pedestrians and cyclists

10. The next Sunset Hills Neighborhood Community Meeting, pending church availability, will be on 
Thursday, April 26th. “Changing Times.”

Meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitt ed by Kerry Meyers

JERRY PIFER WATERCOLORS
308 Woodbine Court

Greensboro, NC 27403
336-273-8861

jpifer@earthlink.net



Sunset Hills Park Adopt-a-Bed Program
By Michelle Togut 

Among the many perks of living in Sunset Hills is having access to our neighborhood park. Part of Greensboro’s 
extensive park system, Sunset Hills (formerly Greenway) Park off ers 9.7 acres of not only natural areas that 
provide a home to many birds and other critt ers, but also recreational facilities including two playgrounds and 
a tennis court. The city’s Parks and Recreation Department offi  cially manages Sunset Hills Park and in the past 
couple of years has improved it by adding electrifi cation and resurfacing the tennis court. However, given that 
the city currently manages more than 150 parks, and that the number of new parks keeps growing while the 
Parks and Recreation staff  does not, keeping these parks in peak condition requires the help of the neighbors 
who enjoy them.

Many years ago, the Sunset Hills Garden Club adopted the section of the park that runs between W. Friendly 
Avenue and W. Market Street. Twice a year, members have gathered to pull weeds, spread mulch, and prune 
back overgrowth. But as our membership has grown less young, our group has turned over some of these tasks 
to paid landscape professionals, using our dues to fi nance maintenance of the stream beds and other tasks 
requiring extensive physical labor. The Sunset Hills Neighborhood Association has also generously contributed 
to the upkeep of the park, recently providing necessary funding for the Garden Club to hire landscaping services.

Yet, there are still many smaller maintenance tasks 
that need doing. Last summer, several members 
of the Garden Club did a walking tour of the area 
between Friendly and W. Market and identifi ed 
each of the various garden beds that dot the park. 
These beds were then grouped into nine distinct 
areas, which various members “adopted.” Each 
adopter agreed to monitor the beds several times a 
year to determine what needed to be done to keep 
them in good shape, be that weeding, pruning, 
mulching, or watering.

We’d love to have the help of neighbors in this 
ongoing program to ensure that the park is a 
pleasant place for folks to enjoy nature, walk their 
dogs, and play with their kids. If you’re interested, 
please contact Gerry Alfano at mtisdel@att .net. 
Gerry will be happy to provide you with more 
information about the Adopt-a-Bed program and 
put you in contact with the volunteers in charge 
of each bed. The park is an essential part of what 
makes our neighborhood great. With the combined 
eff orts of the community, it will continue to 
fl ourish.



WANTED

A president and a vice-president or two 
co-presidents for the Sunset Hills 

Neighborhood Association. 

From the by-laws of the Sunset Hills 
Neighborhood Association, the president 
presides at all meetings or designates the 

appropriate presiding offi  cer, develops the 
agenda for all meetings, and assigns areas 
of responsibility to board members after 

consultation with the individual offi  cer or 
committ ee chair.

The Vice President conducts association 
business in the absence of the president and 

acts as a special assistant to the president.
If either of these positions appeals to you, 

please send email to 
Carl at cwpjr5524@aol.com or 

Joann at joannstrack@gmail.com.



What to do with unused  and unwanted nail polish

When you no longer want your bott le of nail polish, it should not just be tossed into the trash. Nail polish often 
contains toxins that are harmful to the environment, so nail polish should not go into the landfi ll.

Even if your nail polish is dried out or gummed up something can be done with it by you or someone else or it 
can be disposed of at the Household Hazardous Waste Center 2750 Patt erson St. (Wed-Fri 10-6 and Sat 8-2.) 

You can also consider creative reuse options for your old nail polish! A quick google search will show you how to 
revitalize dried-out or gummed up nail polish and give you plenty of uses for it other than polishing your nails. 
(Example: htt ps://www.bustle.com/articles/91334-13-hacks-for-old-nail-polish-that-have-absolutely-nothing-to-
do-with-your-nails )

Or you could consider taking your old nail polish to Reconsidered Goods so that others in our community can 
use the paint, bott les, or both for creative purposes. htt p://www.reconsideredgoods.org. 

Chemwise has a mailin recycling program. (htt p://chemwise.org/services-nail- polish.html) They are able to 
process the bott les and recycle the glass container, applicator brush, and the polish. It is not a cheap program, 
but if you gather enough nail polish between you and your neighbors it could be worth it!

From information provided by Tori Carle, City of Greensboro. 



SCAM ALERT!!!
At a community watch meeting last night we learned that there was a person going around and claiming to 
be with the alarm company that you subscribe to.  The person then claims that they need to check the signal 
from the box and tell you that there is interference and that the chip in the alarm box needs to be switched to a 
more effi  cient one.  Then it turns out that changing the chip is changing your alarm company and without you 
knowing it.
 
The person is not trying to steal items from your home, but are engaged in unethical sales.  Just be mindful when 
door to door people come around.  If you did not know, alarm companies have been known to look at public 
record police reports for burglaries in an att empt to sell alarms.
 
Alarms for your home are a good addition, but I like to remind people to get the amount of protection you need 
and can aff ord.
 
Offi  cer BJ Wingfi eld
District 1 CRO
320 Federal Pl
Greensboro, NC 27401
Offi  ce Phone# 336-373-7707

Because a yard is a 
terrible thing to waste.

$39.99

FIRST TREATMENT
• No Contracts

• 100% Satisfaction Guarantee
• Kid and Pet Friendly

Let us rid your 
yard of pesky 
mosquitoes, 
ticks and fleas.

Contact Steve Brock:
336-652-2300 • MosquitoJoe.com



The Dragon in our Family 
By Kathleen Martinek

What I remember most about my cousins Barb and Cindy were the two weeks my sister Anne and I spent at 
their house in the summer.  It was only 45 min away in St Charles, IL, but it was a real vacation. We went to 
Pott awatomie Park, swam and picnicked, went on the rides. 

Cindy would try anything. While Barb was content on the swing set, Cindy was climbing with the boys. She 
played all sports, loved sewing and gardening, and was an A student all the way through college at the University 
of Dayton, even President of the National Honor Society. She majored in Elementary Education and married 
John her senior year. They had their fi rst child at 22 and Cindy was in her element-- mothering, teaching, leading 
girl and boy scout troops, creating an exciting home.

They had 2 more kids and then at age 30 things started to change. Barb noticed Cindy acting funny and having 
trouble relating to people. They both remembered their father and their eighteen year old brother with the same 
mysterious symptoms that no one wanted to talk about—diffi  culty speaking and carrying out basic daily tasks 
like brushing teeth and making a sandwich. Later came the wild movements and the family went through “hell” 
trying to take care of her. Few doctors and hospitals knew how to treat it except to move Cindy to a nursing 
home where she was wheeled in a special mesh “bucket” to keep her from falling out. She died there in her late 40’s.

I recall my father’s words: “We have to get rid of this dragon in the family.”

Huntington’s Disease is a family disease -- Because it is directly hereditary, each child of a parent with the defective 
gene has a 50/50 chance of gett ing it. There are often three generations of HD in the same family at the same time. 
It is a brain disorder and. like Cindy, most people eventually are not able to walk, talk, think or reason. 

But there is so much HOPE now! Two major breakthroughs in the last eight months have caused cheers around 
the world.  We are gett ing closer to fi nding an eff ective treatment. 

To raise awareness, the Martinek family is sponsoring our 2nd annual Hoops 4 Hope free-throw shooting 
contest, Saturday, April 21, 8:30-11:30 at Grimsley H.S. to benefi t the NC Chapter of Huntington’s Disease 
Society of America. It’s a family event perfect for any athletic ability - boys and girls ages 6-18. Please share 
with neighbors, kids and grandkids

WE provide rebounders, scorekeepers, basketballs, timers, music, t-shirts, snacks! 
YOU bring a team of 4 to compete in a free throw competition. No team?  Come! We’ll match you up.

REGISTRATION:  Team of 4 only $20.  Individuals only $5! 
Contact Peter Martinek-Jenne, martinp3@gcsnc.com, or 336-268-0534. Be ready to sink a ton of baskets and have a blast!



Happenings at First Christian Church
By Lee Hull Moses

If you’ve been by the corner of Market and Overlook on weekdays recently, you may have noticed a bit more 
activity as we’ve welcomed two new community groups in recent months.

The RemARCable Community is a program of the ARC of Greensboro, which provides programs and resources 
for adults living with intellectual or developmental disabilities. Now meeting at First Christian on Tuesdays, 
Wednesdays, and Thursdays, the RemARCable Community off ers participants classes in pott ery and cooking, 
exercise classes, art therapy, and much more. It’s been great fun to stop downstairs to see what new art project 
they’re working on, or to hear the Zumba music drift up to my offi  ce on Tuesday afternoons. 

Drifting in from another part our building, I can hear languages from all over the world. Church World 
Service, an organization which (among many other things) helps refugees get sett led in our community, hosts 
a citizenship class at the church two mornings a week. Some students have been in the United States for years 
and have decided it’s fi nally time to make it offi  cial. Others are very new to our country and are still learning 
their way. Thanks to patient and knowledgeable volunteer teachers, these students are well prepared for the 
requirements to become a citizen.

The ARC and Church World Service join several other community groups - including the Sunset Hills 
Neighborhood Association - who regularly meet in our building, and we are pleased that our space is gett ing 
put to good use. If you’re part of an organization in need of space for an event or a meeting, email us at info@
fccgreensboro.org.

To learn more about the ARC of Greensboro, visit htt ps://www.arcg.org/ or stop by the church and we’ll 
introduce you.

To learn more about Church World Service, visit htt p://cwsgreensboro.org/ to fi nd out how you can help.

To learn more about First Christian, visit us 
at www.fccgreensboro.org or come worship 
with us on Sundays at 10:00. In Holy Week and 
Easter, we’ll have several special services: 

Palm Sunday: March 25 — 10:00 a.m.
Maundy Thursday: March 29 —7:00 p.m.
Good Friday: March 30 — noon
Easter Sunday: April 1 — 9:00 Breakfast and 
Egg Hunt, 10:00 Worship
We’d be happy to welcome you.

We’ll also be out at the Corner Market at Elam 
and Walker on Saturday, March 17, raising 
money for the market’s Green Greens program, 
which provides additional funds for people 
receiving food assistance to purchase fresh 
produce at the market. If you’re out and about, 
stop by and say hi!



My Musical  Journey from Pit  to Stage
By Kevin Dollar

I’ve played guitar for most of my life.  In fact, I can’t remember a time that didn’t involve the instrument.  In my 
adolescence it was an identity for me - the thing I did that set me apart from others.  In my early adulthood it 
was my budding career and I lived by the philosophy of saying yes fi rst, and then asking what the gig was later.  
I still do that from time to time.

I like to be exposed to all styles of music and people from all walks of life in the hopes that I can share those 
experiences with my students.  As I enter my fourth decade in the music business, I fi nd myself still trying to 
learn and to do those things that I never got around to in my earlier years of playing and performing.  When the 
artistic director of the Greensboro Opera Company, David Holley, asked me if I would agree to being on stage 
in costume instead of performing as a member of the orchestra, of course, I said yes.

I’ve known David since my early years as a student in the School of Music at UNCG.  David  was an intimidating 
presence in the academic world, always slightly larger than life to me and belonging to the world of “voice” that 
rarely crossed paths with those of us in the guitar department.  Over my nearly twenty-year tenure at the Music 
Academy of North Carolina (MANC) I had the fortunate opportunity to personally meet and professionally 
work with David.  David was frequently involved in MANC events (his partner Laura taught piano there).  This 
led to my brief stint in Don Pasquale and started my path towards the opera stage.  

Several years ago I relocated to Greensboro, specifi cally the Sunset Hills area, having been a commuter since 
2001.  As I started to reintegrate myself into the local community more actively, all sorts of opportunities 
arose.  I became a member in three local groups (swing, Latin and rock bands), opened a private teaching 

studio in the downtown area but more importantly started to look for 
ways to invest myself into the aspects of the music scene that I wouldn’t 
normally be a part of.  

When I got the fi rst call from David about helping out with Greensboro 
Opera Company’s (GSO) fundraiser for last year’s “Carmen,” I knew I was 
about to start a relationship that would be fun, rewarding, and perhaps a 
litt le intimidating.  One of my projects, The Minor Swing Band, dressed for 
the part and played traditional European gypsy jazz for the event (aptly 
named GO Gypsy). In fact, violinist Ryan Eversole and I were able to 
accompany Sandra Eddy in the Habanera as she strolled through the room 
as a preview of her upcoming operatic performance.  This experience gave 
me my fi rst taste of performance in costume, and I was already looking 
forward to more of the same.  When I got the next call from David about 
performing in the Barber of Seville, of course I said yes, without giving it a 
second thought.   

Before the performance, I found myself in a tuxedo performing “Se Il Mio 
Nome” from the Barber of Seville in our promotional event for the opera.   During this 2017 Eastern Music 
Festival event, David had requested that I tease my hair out, wear a tie-dyed t-shirt and rock a Wah pedal (try 
Wikipedia for an explanation) on the theme from “Hair.”  His hair-themed “Shave and a Haircut…” show gave 
me one more chance to experience a litt le time on the stage and out of the orchestra pit.  I even had a line or two 
in this one.



Friendly Dentistry has a dental philosophy
that is simple: allowing each patient to be
well-informed, educated, and able tomake
his or her own dental choices.We are
friendly, compassionate andpainless.

Our team of experienced Greensboro
dentists is determined to make a difference
in the world, one smile at a time.

Teeth Whitening
for New Patients!
When you become a new patient
at Friendly Dentistry, you get a
free teeth whitening kit at your
first complete check-up with x-rays

and a cleaning!

making a difference in the world
one smile at a time

336.272.4595
www.greensboro-dentist.com

making a difference in the world
one smile at a time

GUY RIBANDO, D.D.S. BRITTANY SEMONES, D.D.S.

MARK WILKINSON, D.D.S.

FD horizontal AD Swarm:horizontal FD swarm ad  11/1/16  1:55 PM  Page 2

www.DrChristineHunt.com
1607-B West Friendly Ave. • Greensboro • 336-279-1003

of Greensboro, PLLC
University Animal Hospital

CHRISTINE E. HUNT, DVM

Protect Your Dogs
 Leptospirosis is a bacterial infection  
transmitted by most wildlife. Current 
canine urban infection rates exceed 37%.  
 Unvaccinated dogs exposed to a 
contaminated environment can develop 
acute, often fatal, kidney and liver failure. 
Be sure to vaccinate your dogs now to 
protect them from this deadly disease. 



(continued from page 12)

David’s creativeness is one of the main reasons that the GOC 
is so well-liked in our community.  He doesn’t just present an 
opera, he develops a sense of expectation throughout the year 
so that it’s easy to feel more personally involved when the 
performances fi nally arrive.

When I received the call about meeting at a local coff ee shop to 
discuss ideas for my role in the upcoming presentation by the 
company, I knew going in that I would agree regardless of what 
he proposed.  When David asked me if I’d be willing to be on 
stage in costume, of course I said yes, and then returned home 
to agonize over the decision later.  What did I know about being 
on stage in this capacity?  When I’m out front, I’m presenting my 
music on guitar, but here would I have to do anything diff erent?  
Well, the answer was yes as I was to fi nd out after starting 
rehearsals.  Guitarists are fond of improvising when playing 
rock or jazz, but you can’t improvise in an opera.  You also can’t 
consult the score occasionally as you do when playing with the 
symphony pops or in a classical concert.  You can’t continue to 
watch the conductor when a cast member pops out of the scenery 
above you either.  

Being on stage is akin to being in a dream.  You are trying to act 
normal as if you were really in the situation being presented, and 
that’s diffi  cult when half of those around you are in tights, wigs and period dress and the other half are consulting 
notebooks and chatt ing in headsets to organize movement and scenery backstage.  You try to remember where to 
look when the next event happens, and what chords to play in the next tune, when to pause, when to run off  stage, 
when to smile and when to frown.  In the entire 3-hour production I had only two tunes, my fi rst being in the pit 
with the rest of the orchestra and the second being on stage.  My journey from pit to stage in between those two 
songs was one of the most rewarding and joyous moments of my musical career.  Next time David calls, I expect, 
of course, to say yes.





New Year, New Tax Plan – What Every Homeowner Needs to Know 
 
By now you’ve likely heard that a new tax bill recently passed. But, what you may not know is 
how homeowners will be impacted by the changes. If you’re in the market to buy or already own 
your home, here’s what you can expect in 2018 and beyond: 
 
Deductions to your Deductions  
Arguably, the most significant change to the tax plan is in how many interest deductions are now 
available to homeowners. With the previous plan, Americans received several tax incentives that 
made home ownership more affordable and quite appealing. The new plan impacts the following 
deductions:  
 
1. Mortgage interest. Previously, qualified homeowners could reduce their taxable income by 

the amount of mortgage interest they paid each year – up to one million dollars for married 
couples filing jointly ($500k for singles or married couples filing separately).  

 
Mortgage interest is still tax deductible with the new plan, but only up to $750k for 
married couples filing jointly ($375k for singles or married couples filing separately). This 
change impacts all homes purchased after December 15, 2017, and is also applicable to 
mortgages on second homes.  

 
2. Property tax. The new bill now includes restrictions on the amount of property tax you can 

deduct from your taxable income. Now, homeowners may deduct up to $10k in property 
taxes ($5k for couples filing separately and singles), including state and local taxes or sales 
taxes. 
 

3. Home equity. With the former tax plan, homeowners could deduct the interest paid on home 
equity debt for reasons other than to renovate your home (like for college expenses, for 
example). The home equity deduction was completely eliminated with the new tax plan.  
 

4. Moving expenses. The old plan included deductions for qualified homeowners relocating for 
a new job. Now, moving expenses are only deductible for active duty members of the 
armed forces. 

 
To itemize, or not to itemize.  
Another significant change: an increase in the standard tax deductions (or, the flat amount that 
the tax system lets homeowners deduct, no questions asked). Beginning in 2018, the standard 
deductions per household nearly doubles, increasing from $12,700 to $24k (for married 
couples who file jointly).  
 
This change means more Americans will likely forego itemizing their taxes for 2018. In previous 
years, itemizing typically resulted in more money in your pocket at refund time. Now, you may be 
able to save time by not itemizing and still benefit financially.  
 
Ultimately, the new tax plan will impact every taxpayer differently. Even with the lower interest 
deductions, the bill introduces new tax brackets, which could reduce your individual tax rate and 
increase your paycheck. How you are personally impacted is contingent upon various factors 
beyond homeownership. Be sure to do your homework to know what you can expect with the new 
tax laws. 
 

 



News f rom Lindley  Elementary

Spring has sprung at Lindley!  Our students are busy with spring plantings in the garden, science fair projects 
that will go on display in April, and fi nishing up the year mastering the concepts of their grade level. This time 
of year also keeps us busy with kindergarten registration! 

If you or any of your neighbors have children who will be 5 by August 31st, please encourage them to stop by 
the school to pick up paperwork for kindergarten registration. There are many options in Guilford County, but 
Sunset Hills is fortunate to have a strong elementary school in our own backyard! The Lindley staff  is warm and 
engaging with our students; PTA works with staff  to add arts and educational enrichment activities to reach 
students with varied learning styles; and the student body is rich and diverse. Sending your children to Lindley 
keeps your family connected to our community and your children connected to neighborhood kids that will 
become lifelong friends. If you’ve got a rising Kindergartener, stop by the offi  ce to register today and make sure 
you ask about the KinderCamp event on May 8th from 8am-noon.    

The following special Lindley events are open to the public. Please drop in and join in the fun:

Thursday, March 29, 5-7pm:  International Night
Enjoy international performers, food trucks and displays of students’ own cultures in the cafeteria.

Tuesday, April 24, 5-7pm:  Family Science Night
Our friends from the chemistry & biology departments at UNCG are back with demonstrations in the auditorium, 
hands-on experiments in the classrooms and students’ science fair projects on display. 

Friday, May 18, 5:30-8:30pm:  Spring Carnival
Step right up to our Lindley midway - complete with traditional carnival games, hot dogs and fair food, bake 
sale, silent auction and raffl  e baskets. All proceeds benefi t Lindley PTA.

Saturdays Mornings at the Corner Market:  Look out for Lindley’s garden stand and purchase fresh produce 
from our garden this summer!

Calling All Music Lovers!

Starmount Presbyterian is holding its 34th annual “Bach’s Lunch” concert series March 19-23. To celebrate 
Johann Sebastian Bach’s birthday on March 21st, Starmount holds classical music concerts in the sanctuary every 
day at 12:15pm. The concerts feature well known pianists, vocalists, strings or brass players, and this year, even a 
classical banjo player! All concerts are free and followed by a light lunch in the fellowship hall. Feel free to bring 
a group, but please call (336-299-8131) to reserve your space so we can adequately plan for lunch. Check out 
www.starmountpres.org for more details on our featured musicians this year and for other community events 
happening at Starmount.

We would also like to invite our neighbors to join us for the following Holy Week celebrations. Come for the 
music, praise and joy of the season and meet our new pastor, Rev. Dr. Charlie Lee!

Maundy Thursday, March 29:  Worship at noon followed by light lunch in the fellowship hall.

Good Friday, March 30:  Observe Good Friday with a special music service at 7pm featuring chancel choirs from 
Starmount Presbyterian Church and Jamestown Presbyterian Church.

Spring Festival, March 31: Bring the whole family to our Spring Festival from 11am-1pm. We’ll have food trucks, 
Easter egg hunts, garden tours, games and much more. 

Easter Sunday, April 1st:  Worship at 10am



OUR BEST FRIEND

The highlight of each morning’s walk by the Sunrise Walkers walking 
group is our encounter with Oliver, the wonderful four-year old Labrador/
Boxer mix belonging to Tom and Wendy Sibley.  With his friendly, gentle 
manner, he has made dog lovers out of the most dog-adverse members of 
our group.  We typically meet Oliver as he bounds out of Greenway Park to 
greet us as we walk by.  He can spot us even on the darkest mornings because 
of the solar-powered lamps 
dangling from our hands.  
He eagerly greets each of us 
in turn, repeatedly licking 
our outstretched hands, 
gloved or not.  Tom reports 
that Oliver prefers to be with 

people rather than other dogs, gets along well with cats, but loves 
to chase after possums and raccoons.  We sorely miss seeing Oliver 
on the days when Tom is out of town on business—Wendy prefers 
to take him on his walk a litt le later in the morning.

Besides being clean, punctual, loyal and loving, Oliver never 
barks!  What more could you ask of a companion, friend, or family 
member?  



UPDATE ON TRAFFIC SAFETY IN SUNSET HILLS
By Gerry Alfano

I am happy to report that we have had some progress in our campaign to improve traffi  c safety in Sunset Hills.  
As many of you know, we have been working with Adam Fischer, Director of the Greensboro Department of 
Transportation (GDOT), the police department’s traffi  c enforcement unit, and Nancy Hoff mann, our district 
4 city council representative, following a serious accident at W. Greenway and W. Friendly last May.  We 
held two SH neighborhood meetings, one in September and one in November, with GDOT and the police 
department to address the issues and come up with solutions.  

Radar Speed Signs – The police department put up two radar speed signs on Friendly before Christmas.  These 
signs were batt ery powered and were taken down after a few weeks because they needed to be recharged.  
We currently have two signs on W. Friendly – one facing west near N. Elam Ave and one facing east near 
N. Tremont.  There are also two on N. Elam – one facing north near Rolling Rd. and one facing south near 
Madison Ave.  One of the signs on each street is solar powered and belongs to GDOT.  The other two are 
batt ery operated and belong to the police department.  They seem to be having a general eff ect on reducing 
speeding in those areas.

State Law Yield to Pedestrian signs.   We have been trying to get these signs on the pedestrian islands on 
Elam.  These signs make these islands much more visible to drivers.  The island at S. Elam and Camden did 
not have a sign until the fi rst week in February.  The island was installed in September and there was post, 
but no sign.  Sometime in January the post was fl att ened.  Finally, 5 months after the installation of the island, 
we have a sign at Camden and S. Elam.  The sign went up on the pedestrian island at Rolling Rd. in January.  
When GDOT installed the pedestrian crossing at Rolling Rd., they were not willing to put in a sign.  However, 
after our meetings with GDOT, Adam Fischer agreed to install one. 

Elam and Friendly Pedestrian Crosswalk Signals – We have never had a real crosswalk signal at N. Elam and 
W. Friendly, even though there is a bus stop, Wesley Long Hospital with the Moses Cancer Center is a block 
up on N. Elam, and Friendly Shopping Center is a few blocks west.  GDOT agreed that we need crosswalk 
signals at that intersection.  Adam Fischer estimates that these pedestrian signals should be installed sometime 
in April.

Traffi  c Light on W. Friendly at W. Greenway - Adam Fischer reports that they are studying the possibility 
of putt ing a light  at W. Greenway and W. Friendly.  GDOT is not going to divert traffi  c as they originally 
planned, but they are going to do a count at both intersections (E. and W. Greenway) to meet the signal 
warrants.  A complicating factor which may make a traffi  c signal at this location impractical is that there is 
no left turn lane on Friendly Avenue. There could be some operational issues if they installed a traffi  c signal 
without a dedicated left turn lane.  GDOT is continuing to evaluate this.

Timing of the Traffi  c Lights at W. Friendly and Radiance – If you have used the pedestrian crossing light 
at W. Friendly and Radiance, you know how fast cars approach that intersection.  In addition, there is quite 
a bit of red light running.  According to GDOT, the lights there are not timed because the distance is too far 
between the traffi  c lights at Elam and the lights at Radiance.  If they install traffi  c lights at W. Greenway, then 
they could also time the lights so that cars going above the speed limit get stopped at this light.  



Four-way Stop Signs – There is no progress to report on installing additional four-way stop signs.  We did 
request a four-way stop at Sylvan and S. Chapman and we also discussed four-way stops at other intersections.  
I will follow up with Adam Fischer on this issue. 

Speeding on W. Market St. –  This was supposed to be included in the speeding assessment of Sunset Hills, 
but it has not been done.  While the speeding does not seem as wide spread as that on Friendly, it is still 
a problem, especially going east from Chapman.  I will also follow up with Adam Fischer and the police 
department about this problem.

Progress is slower than we would like, but we are moving forward with some changes.  The police department 
promised that we would continue to get traffi  c enforcement from its unit, but I have only seen them in SH 
once since the Running of the Balls.  Currently, the traffi  c enforcement unit consists of only fi ve motorcycle 
offi  cers.  We are competing for them with the entire city.  Clearly, we need more offi  cers dedicated to traffi  c 
enforcement.  

Please contact me if you have questions or have additional suggestions on how we can improve traffi  c safety 
in Sunset Hills.  

Gerry Alfano
Sunset Hills Transportation Chair
mtisdel@att .net
336-707-5406



100% grass-fed and finished beef with
a side of goodness and a hand spun shake.

Now serving 7 Veggie Burgers
and 50 Cra� Beers!

A Southern scratch bakery with a twist!
Come ‘n get your sugar and caffeine fix. 

Cakes • Pies • Cookies • Homemade Ice Cream

#1 Date Night in Greensboro!     Sexiest Restaurant in No�h Carolina.
                                         – Food & Wine

433 Spring Garden Street
Greensboro, NC 27401

freshlocalgoodfoodgroup.com

AND CHEF DARYL
From the United Nations to Downtown Greensboro, we introduce executive chef Daryl Schembeck. Born and bred in 
New York City, Daryl has helmed professional kitchens for over 25 years. During his time at the UN, he cooked for 
almost every Head of State, including Former President Bush who approached Daryl to say “good grub, chef!” 
Schembeck is also a fomer chef member of Club des Chefs de Chef, the world’s most exclusive gastronomic 
society. A Southerner by choice, Daryl has planted his flag at Morehead Foundry to immerse himself in 
Southern food culture—promoting locally-sourced, seasonable food and sustainable farming.

We are the honor guards of the outlaw movement! We follow the rules that ma�er to us, and look to push the needle much fu�her. Our soundtrack 
is the beautiful ladies of Country along with Willie, Waylon and the Boys. Memories of the past are harbored and considered sacred here. We relish 
the times when hard work, tradition and comfo�ing family and friends with food and fellowship was the norm. The kitchen table was the gathering 
ground. It is with intention and purpose that Lee welcomes you back to OUR roots. We are happy to have you as our guest!



Community Advisory Committee Notes February 11, 2018
By Mary Schwarz (720marybeth@gmail.com)

Tonight’s meeting was the fi rst since November, 2017, due to the Christmas lunch for Greensboro Police 
Department (GPD) in December and the severe weather in January.

—We met Captain Thompson, newly appointed/hired to be the Captain for District 1, in which Sunset Hills is 
located. He made a very nice fi rst impression: experienced, has worked in District 1 before, is the father of 3 year 
old twins.

—You can check your credit reports for free at annualcreditreport.com, I have not personally checked this site, 
but it was recommended by Offi  cer Wingfi eld to another neighborhood representative who was having strange 
charges on her credit card.

—Yellow Dot Program: this was new to me, so I thought others would like to know about it. Greensboro Police & 
Guilford County Sheriff ’s offi  ce are working together to educate people about the Yellow Dot Program.  Residents 
can fi ll out a form with medical information. Then they place a yellow dot sticker at their front door or rear car 
window that alerts police and EMTs to look for pertinent info such as medication lists if are needed. See link for 
exact information on the yellow-dot-program. (htt p://www.greensboro-nc.gov/departments/police/community-
programs/yellow-dot-program)

—City Council meetings have a new format: 1st Tuesday of the month is 
Town Hall style, where anyone can sign up to speak for a fi ve minutes on any 
subject they wish to address.  3rd Tuesday of the month is business format, 
which will still include some public input at the beginning.  

—HiYa app is helpful for robo calls on your mobile phone, I have no idea 
which types of phones it works with, but several people were suggesting it.

—Ride-Alongs are available with GPD, check the link to schedule: ride-
along-programs

—Issues in other neighborhoods: 1) low income housing coming on Muir’s 
Chapel Rd (zoning meetings being held); 2) infl ux of tree removal people 
knocking on doors - not all are insured - don’t use door-to-door off ers, call 
the city arborist fi rst - you are responsible if uninsured people are injured on 
your property or if they damage property around the tree; 3) GPD does NOT 
encourage Neighborhood Watch participants to patrol the neighborhoods 
using guns; as always, lock cars & watch out for neighbors.

Let Scott  Michaels or me know if you have an issue you’d like us to bring up 
at a meeting.
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NEWSLETTER Opportunities

Marlene and Carole need some help with the 
newslett er. You could write an article or you 

could draw a picture or write a poem. You could 
interview a neighbor and write a story about that 
person. You could take photos of neighborhood 

events or objects that we need for illustrating 
articles. 

If you are not feeling creative, then you could 
be the point person for collecting the ads via 

email. You could edit the articles we receive from 
those who write. You could check the formatt ed 
newslett er to be certain all ads for the issue are 

included. 
If you want to spend your time outdoors, you 

could volunteer to deliver the newslett er. There 
are many opportunities to assist in preparing 

and delivering the newslett er. AND we only do a 
newslett er 4-5 times a year.

Please contact Marlene at mrpsunset@gmail.com 
and specify what you would like to do.



David & Stephanie  Adams
Lonnie & Susan Albright
Ellen Ammirato
Jennifer Jones & Jon Anderson
Bob & Bett y Arms
Robert & Patricia Arnett 
Spencer & Susan Andrews
Karen Hill & Don Atkinson
Diane Aycock
Kym Bain
Lee & Denise Baker
Elaine Brune & Roger Bardsley*
Beverley Gass & Anthony Bartholomew
Bryan & Annett a Bartle
Carl & Linda Bass
Dezree Bass*
Mariche & Holli Bayonas
Sarah Beale
Andrew & Christine Belford
John & Charlott e Bernard*
Philip & Brenda Bowman
David & Ellanore Brauneis
Joseph & Katharine Brower*
Shanna Letner & David Brown*
Nick & Ronni Brownlee
Stephen & Deborah Bryant
Jamey Presson & Phil Bullington*
Kip Corrington & Marin  Burton
Cindy Butner*
Peggy Byrd*
Susan Calkins*
Cynthia Carrington*
Diane Cashion*
Fred & Susan Chappell*
Brigitt e Chauvigne*
George Cheek*
Janis Hammett  & Al Chilcott 
Reeves & Elton Click
Sam & Sarah Cook
Dava Cox
Stephen Culkin*
Kim Luper & Heather Cutler*

Steve & Linda Danford
Bradley & Margaret Davis*
Corbett  & Florence Davis
Jane Dempsey*
Kevin & Cindy Dollar
Pamela Frye & Connie Dupree
LuAnn Durham
Ann Loftis & Stephanie Edwards
David & Robin  Elder *
James & Patricia Elder
John & Linda Englar
James Ennis
Linda Erickson
Bett y Everhart
Jim & Helen Farson
James & Marnie Fenley*
Timothy & Melissa Fleming
Bill Johnston & Tom Fitz gerald*
Nevill & Ann Gates
Nadia Hassan & Mat Gendle
James & Susan Gentry
Susan McMullen & Bob Gingher
John & Brenda Glenn
Michelle Togut & Vladimir Goldenberg*
Brooks Graham
Elaine Talbert & Ken Gruber*
Roger & Kristi Haight
Graeme & Catherine Hampton
Ricky & Robin Hardy*
Scott  & Jane Harkey
Bob & Sherry Harris*
Linda Goolsby & Dana Harris*
Scott  & Jennifer Hazzard*
Alice Haddy & Ed Hellen
Susan Hensley
Bonnie Holland
Troy & Sarah Hopkins
Carol McCauley & Danielle Hoversten
Anthony & Stephanie Hudnell
Raymond & Nancy Hunt
Stephen & Ginny Inman
Glen & Lisa  Jackson

William & Katherine Jennings
Victoria Cavanaugh & Kimber Johnson
Larry & Susan Johnston*
Bobby Jones
Jacob & Paige Jones*
Percy & Nora Jones*
Todd Jones*
Bailey & Cathy Jordan
Kristy Jackson & Robert Kelly
Mary Garvey & Dennis Kelly
John & Amy Kelly*
Brian & Annie  Kendrick
Paul & Janet Kershaw*
Mike & Laura Kilpatrick*
Jim & Cathy Kimel
Reaves & Layne King
Reid & Dianne King
Chris & Amy Kirkman
April Maybery & Beth Klein*
Bill & Pam Knight*
Daniel & Jennifer Koenig
Kelli Tillman & Jim Kupiec
Derrick & Anne Lankford
Gary & Jane Law*
Kathy Lautermilch
Ronald & Emarita Leitner*
Winn Legerton
Buster & Lisa Lewis
Laurie Hardman & Carl Lockwood
Charles & Anne Lyons
Craig & Lyn Mankoff *
Marcia Mohney & John Martin
John & Patricia Martinez*
Marshall & Susan Matson
John & Liz Mayer
Ken & Beth Mayer*
Paul & Nicole Mazgaj
Jim & Karen McCullough
Brian & Marianne McDonald
Frances McEachran*
Amanda McGehee
Marcia McHenry

219 households and friends of Sunset Hills have paid 2018 dues.  Many thanks to all who have paid and made 
contributions over the amount of dues.  These monies are used to fund our newslett ers, various activities and expenses 
we have in the neighborhood.  The latest one was saying thanks to our police offi  cers by providing them with a deli tray 
at the annual police offi  cer lunch in December.

Your dues also allow you to post non emergency items on our listserv.  If you have items to sell, seeking recommendations 
for plumbers, electricians, helpers, etc you can ask on our listserv for local comments.  Not on the listserv?  See Page 2 
on how to join.

Th anks everyone for your dues and contributions.  If you haven’t paid your dues please send or drop off  a check to 
our treasurer, Elaine Brune  2504 Sylvan Road Greensboro, NC 27403  or you can pay via PayPal.
Th e PayPal link can be found on our website:    http://www.sunsethillsneighborhood.org/calendar.html.

2018 Members    (Bold & * indicates contribution as well as dues paid)



Bett y Purcell
Debbie Kipp & Larry Ray
Bradford & Anne Reaves*
Greg & Karen Rechtin
Virgil & Caroline Renfroe
Loyd & Libby Rich
John & Susan Riley
Sharon Weber & Mchael Roberto
Marlene Talley & Edward Robinson
Gary & Lee Rogers
Lori Custer & Tom Rogers*
Randal & Kimberly Romie
Jeri & Katherine Rowe
Olav & Matina Kalcounis Rueppell
Wally & Marlene Sanford
William & Elizabeth Sartore
Stephen Scott 
Tom Blue & Britt any Semones*
Patrick & Eileen Shannon*
Margaret, Matt hew & Leonora Sharpe*
Gardner  Sheffi  eld*
Thomas & Wendy Sibley
Michael & Jacquelyn Sigmon
Susan Slocum
Joe & Barbara Small*
Emily Hass & Andrew Smith
Elizabeth Smith*
Mark & Lynn Smith
Michael & Deborah Smith
Carolyn Shankle & Moreland Smith*

Susan Smith
Jane Younts & Wayne Smith
Joseph & Michelle Soler
Janet Lilly & James Steele
Jim & Janet Stenersen
Drayton & Jane Stott 
Ferdinand Stout
Gwen  Strange*
Andy & Marti Sykes*
Ben & Marissa Tario
Josh & Jennifer Tarlton
Kirk & Kara Tate
Jody & Lynn Tester
Patrick & Andrea Tierney*
Gerry Alfano & Merrill Tisdel*
Glenda Small Torres*
Carole  Tyson*
Randall & Lisa Underwood
Paul & Judy Walmsley
Erin Johnson & Lee Walton
Neil & Nicole Weeks
Susan Wells
Phyllis White
Jeff  & Becca Whitworth
Bill & Nina Williams*
Linda Rhyne & Paul Williams
Elizabeth Hart & Fred Williams*
James & Janet Windham*
Joe Woolard III
Beth Woody & Randy Yardley

Jim & Carol Medford
Jane Mitchell
Thomas & Susan Molony
Hayden & Debbie Monroe
Phil & Mary Mac Moore
Sloane Moretz 
Reed & Verna Morgan
Robert & Lee Moses
Bob & Evelyn Nadler
Rich & Nicole Naviglia 
Ron & Mona Neal
Teri Nelson*
Leslie Newby
Buzz & Martha Newland
Todd & Emily Nunn
Sinead O’Doherty*
Alan & Cindy Oakley*
Larry & Susan Osborne*
Ken   Overbey*
Wally & Martha Overman*
Todd & Laura Oxner
Barbara Parret
Eric & Donna Patt on
Philip   Pearman
Michael & Amanda Pelon
Jerry & Deborah Pifer
Neda & Elizabeth Pitt 
David & Donna Plyler
Chip and Carole Pott er
David & Jennifer Prago*
Marlene Pratt o*

THANK YOU SO VERY MUCHTHANK YOU SO VERY MUCH

CARL AND JOANNECARL AND JOANNE

FOR YOUR YEARS OF LEADERSHIPFOR YOUR YEARS OF LEADERSHIP

AND SERVICE AND SERVICE 

TO THE SUNSET HILLS NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION.TO THE SUNSET HILLS NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION.

WE APPRECIATE EVERYTHINGWE APPRECIATE EVERYTHING

YOU HAVE DONE FOR OUR YOU HAVE DONE FOR OUR 

NEIGHBORHOOD!NEIGHBORHOOD!



336.379.8200 | PROXIMITYHOTEL.COM

336.854.2000 | OHENRYHOTEL .COM

336.854.2015 | GREENVALLEYGRILL.COM

336.379.0699 | PRINTWORKSBISTRO.COM
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We’re kaput if we are not supported by our neighbors, so we are sponsoring this newsletter to support our neighbors. 

— Dennis & Nancy King Quaintance

C O O L  C R E E K S I D E  D I N I N G   

D I N E  A L F R E S C O  I N  T H E  G A R D E N

S O U T H E R N  V E R A N D A  D I N I N G

J A Z Z  |  E V E R Y  T H U R S D AY  &  S O M E  S AT U R D AY ’ S

S I G N A T U R E  E V E N T S



NEW MENU STARTS FEB 20TH

Shuck It oyster bar with an all
new fresh seafood menu!

Introducing Oyster Bar & Fresh Seafood

Saturday & Sunday Brunch 10am - 2pm


